



No. 3818 | MARCH 1, 2024

Bringing Much-Needed Transparency and Accountability to Indigent Care Programs

Edmund F. Haislmaier and Miles Pollard

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Almost all Americans now have access to health insurance, but hospitals still receive more than \$90 billion a year in government subsidies to provide charity care.

Those subsidies are directed to institutions, not patients, and suffer from opaqueness, poor targeting, lack of accountability, and susceptibility to manipulation.

Congress should reform indigent care programs to refocus available funding on directly meeting the needs of indigent patients, rather than institutions. B efore the 20th century, medical care for the poor was primarily provided by private charities, often with a religious affiliation, or by hospitals and clinics funded by local governments. As hospitals evolved into the locus of medical care for the general population, charitable and publicly funded hospitals increasingly served more affluent patients as well. In response, those hospitals adopted financial strategies that effectively cross-subsidized the treatment of indigent patients with fees charged to patients who paid for their own care either directly or through insurance.

In the decades following World War II, Congress built on that basic design by enacting various programs and policies intended, in whole or part, to fund medical care for the indigent by subsidizing the institutions treating them. During the same period,

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at https://report.heritage.org/bg3818

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

Congress also enacted policies and programs that extended private and public health insurance coverage to more of the population.

The cumulative result is that, today, nearly all Americans have access to at least one source of health insurance, be it from public or private plans. Nevertheless, the federal government continues to steer more than \$90 billion a year in direct and indirect indigent care subsidies to numerous medical institutions. This situation is largely due to vigorous interest group opposition to any attempt by Congress to "right size" indigent care funding as more of the uninsured gained coverage.

Compounding the situation is the current system's reliance on funding mechanisms that are opaque, poorly targeted, lacking in accountability, and susceptible to manipulation.

The common source of both the political and operational problems with the current system is the fact that funding is distributed based on the characteristics of the recipient institutions rather than the characteristics of the patients being treated. Put another way, the current system operates as a "trickle down" approach to funding care for the indigent and uninsured.

This approach is a legacy of the historically provider-centric structure and administration of federal health care programs. Indeed, over the past 30 years, Congress created numerous Medicare and Medicaid hospital-payment adjustments based on institutional criteria. It is now nearly impossible for policymakers to accurately evaluate the effectiveness of those different funding streams, including the ones intended to offset indigent care costs.

Making the health care system more patient-centered requires reforms that give consumers more control over health care dollars and decisions, as well as reforms that incentivize providers to compete based on delivering better value for patients.¹ For instance, the creation of Medicare Advantage gave seniors the ability to obtain coverage through the private plan of their choice, while the current implementation and expansion of health care price-transparency requirements is a predicate for enhancing provider competition.

Similarly, Congress should enact reforms that refocus existing indigent care funding on patients instead of institutions. Enacting patient-centered reforms that identify needy patients and target available funding to treating those patients will not only help those most in need but also will generate better data on the magnitude and distribution of uncompensated care costs. That, in turn, will establish greater transparency and accountability and give Congress a sounder basis for subsequently re-examining the total amount and allocation of funding.

Key Federal Indigent Care Programs and Policies

Today, the three largest sources of indigent care funding are the (1) Medicaid and (2) Medicare "disproportionate share hospital" (DSH) programs, and the (3) "340B" drug discount program. Those three programs are also the ones most characterized by poor targeting and lack of accountability, and thus in greatest need of reform.

1. Medicaid Disproportionate Share Hospital (DSH) Payments. When Congress enacted the Medicare and Medicaid programs in 1965, the legislation stipulated that hospitals were to be paid their "reasonable cost" for treating Medicare patients and that state Medicaid programs receiving matched federal funding were to pay hospitals on the same basis.

In response to rapidly increasing federal health care spending, Congress removed that requirement from Medicaid in 1981 and specified that state-set Medicaid payment rates were to "take into account the situation of hospitals which serve a disproportionate number of low-income patients with special needs."² The concern was that if states reduced the rates they paid hospitals for Medicaid patients, hospitals would have less revenue to offset the cost of providing charity care, with the hospitals that served more low-income patients being particularly disadvantaged. Subsequent changes in federal policy during the 1980s effectively encouraged states to increase DSH payments.

In the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (OBRA) of 1986, Congress clarified that Medicaid's hospital payment limitations did not apply to DSH payments. Subsequently, the 1987 OBRA required states to submit state plan amendments authorizing DSH payments. A 1985 federal regulation permitted states to use both public and private donations as sources of non-federal Medicaid financing, and a 1987 policy guidance indicated that taxes that were imposed on medical providers could also be used to finance Medicaid.³ As a result, in just the three years from 1990 to 1992, Medicaid DSH payments jumped 13-fold from \$1.3 billion to \$17.7 billion per year.⁴

As Medicaid DSH spending rapidly increased, "federal policymakers grew concerned over both the level of DSH spending and the possibility that some states were misusing DSH funds by making large DSH payments to hospitals operated by state or local governments that were then transferred back to the state and used for other purposes."⁵

Congress responded in 1991 by imposing restrictions on states using provider taxes to fund their share of Medicaid. Additionally, the legislation imposed annual caps on the total amount of federal DSH funding along with limits on the share of that funding allocated to each state, using a formula based on state DSH spending in 1992.⁶

When Congress enacted the Affordable Care Act (ACA) in 2010, it included provisions to lower the caps on total federal DSH funding over the six-year period of fiscal years 2014 through 2020.⁷ However, in response to hospital lobbying, Congress has so far postponed those funding reductions 13 times, and they have yet to take effect.⁸

2. Medicare DSH and Uncompensated Care (UC) Payments. The origins and rationale for Medicare DSH payments are very similar to those for Medicaid DSH payments. The Social Security Amendments Act of 1983 changed in-patient hospital reimbursements under Medicare from "reasonable costs" to a system of prospective payments.⁹ Because of concerns that the new payment system would disadvantage hospitals that largely serve low-income patients, Congress included amendments in the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985 establishing Medicare DSH payments.¹⁰ In 2010, provisions included in the ACA split Medicare DSH into two payments, labeling one "empirically justified DSH" and the other "uncompensated care," with that change taking effect in 2014.¹¹

Functionally, Medicare DSH payments and UC payments take the form of (upward) adjustments applied to the standard rates paid to hospitals under Medicare's Inpatient Prospective Payment System (IPPS).

These payments are based on formulas for determining both the hospitals that qualify to receive them and the size of the payment adjustment for each qualifying hospital.¹² The payments are intended to defray costs incurred by hospitals for treating low-income uninsured patients. Because these payment adjustments are part of Medicare's IPPS, they consist of adjustments to the payments received by hospitals for treating patients covered by traditional Medicare but not to payments that hospitals receive for treating patients covered by private Medicare Advantage plans.

3. The 340B Drug Pricing Program. Congress enacted the 340B Drug Pricing Program as part of the Veterans Health Care Act of 1992.¹³ The program was intended to provide pharmaceuticals at significant discounts to eligible clinics and hospitals ("covered entities") that treat the poor and uninsured.

Under current law, for a drug to be covered by Medicaid and Medicare Part B, the manufacturer must participate in the Medicaid Drug Rebate Program and pay rebates to state Medicaid programs. The manufacturer must also provide even bigger discounts or rebates on the drug to 340B-covered entities and the Veterans Administration. Functionally, the 340B program constitutes an off-budget subsidy to qualifying clinics and hospitals.¹⁴

Initially, participation in the 340B program was limited to clinics, health centers, and certain disease-specific or population-specific programs and facilities that receive federal grant funding, and to hospitals that qualify for Medicare DSH

payment adjustments. In 2006, Congress expanded the list of institutions that are eligible to participate in the 340B program to include children's hospitals, and further expanded the list of eligible institutions in 2010 to include those hospitals categorized in Medicare payment rules as free-standing cancer hospitals, critical access hospitals, rural referral centers, or sole community hospitals.¹⁵

The scope of the 340B discount program has also expanded over time due to regulatory changes made by the Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA), which administers the program, most notably with respect to so-called contract pharmacies. Because many health clinics did not have in-house pharmacies, in 1996 the HRSA issued guidance that permitted each eligible entity that did not have an in-house pharmacy to contract with a single outside pharmacy.¹⁶ Then in March 2010, the HRSA issued a revised notice that permitted 340B-covered entities to contract with multiple pharmacies.¹⁷

Other Relevant Indigent Care Policies. The Medicaid and Medicare DSH programs and the 340B drug discount program also interact in important ways with two other federal policies.

One is the Emergency Medical Treatment and Active Labor Act (EMTALA). That law applies to any Medicare-participating hospital that has an emergency department (which is nearly every hospital) and requires those hospitals to provide emergency medical services to any individual in need, regardless of ability to pay or insurance status.¹⁸ Because EMTALA is effectively an unfunded federal mandate on hospitals to provide free, or deeply discounted, care to the uninsured, it gives hospitals another reason to seek compensatory government funding through DSH payments.¹⁹

The other federal policy is federal funding for community health centers.²⁰ As of 2021, 1,373 Federally Qualified Health Centers (FQHCs) operated 14,276 service delivery sites.²¹ Those clinics collectively received \$5.2 billion in so-called Section 330 grants distributed by the HRSA, and another \$4.2 billion in grants from other federal agencies, state and local governments, and private foundations.²² As noted, Congress originally created the 340B drug discount program primarily to help health clinics and hospitals that provide care to indigent patients. While clinics do not receive DSH funding, they are key stakeholders of the 340B program.

Time for Change

Although concern for uninsured Americans has long driven health policy debates, the reality is that nearly all Americans now have access to at least one private or public source of health coverage—including heavily subsidized coverage for those with low incomes. Currently, 156 million Americans (nearly half the population) are covered by employment-based plans, 16 million have individual market coverage, and about 10 million are covered through plans provided to federal workers and military families.²³ Another 135 million Americans have public program coverage through Medicare, Medicaid, or the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP).²⁴ Thus, of an estimated total population of 333 million, it is likely that somewhere around 15 million to 20 million individuals are uninsured. Furthermore, the bulk of that residual uninsured population consists of individuals who did not enroll in coverage for which they are eligible.

A Congressional Budget Office (CBO) analysis of 2019 data found that two-thirds (67 percent) of the residual uninsured population were eligible for subsidized coverage through either an employment-based plan, the ACA exchanges, or the Medicaid and CHIP programs.²⁵ The remaining one-third were ineligible for subsidized coverage because they were either individuals with incomes too high to qualify for ACA subsidies (9 percent of all uninsured);²⁶ adults with incomes below the federal poverty level residing in states that have not adopted the Medicaid expansion (11 percent of all uninsured);²⁷ or individuals "not lawfully present" in the U.S. (13 percent of all uninsured).

Given that two-thirds of the remaining uninsured are eligible for, but not enrolled in, private or public coverage, it is time for Congress to re-examine and reform the subsidies going to medical providers ostensibly for treating the indigent uninsured.

Yet, despite there now being significantly fewer low-income uninsured individuals without access to coverage, DSH funding levels have remained all but unchanged. To illustrate, Table 1 shows the current funding that hospitals and clinics receive for treating indigent uninsured patients. Those subsidies consist of \$32.5 billion a year in federal government spending on Medicaid and Medicare DSH hospital payments and grants to health centers; \$9.4 billion a year in state Medicaid DSH payments; and an estimated \$52.3 billion a year in "off-budget" subsidies under the 340B drug discount program.

The problems with the current system all stem from the fact that funding is distributed based on the characteristics of the recipient institutions rather than the characteristics of the patients being treated. Put another way, the current system takes a "trickle down" approach to funding care for the indigent and uninsured. Meaning, funding is given to the institution under the *assumption* that it will be used to treat needy patients. As noted, even the ACA provisions to modestly reduce Medicaid DSH funding have been repeatedly delayed in response to hospital lobbying.

As a result, by funding institutions according to their characteristics and not the patient population, the Medicaid and Medicare DSH programs

TABLE 1

Current Indigent Care Funding

	In Billions of Dollars	Period
On-Budget Funding		
Federal Medicaid DSH	\$16.0	FY 2023°
State Medicaid DSH	\$9.4	FY 2023 ^a
Subtotal Medicaid DSH	\$25.4	
Medicare DSH and UC Payments	\$10.7	FY 2022 ^b
Federal Health Center Grants	\$5.8	FY 2023 ^c
Total On-Budget Funding	\$41.9	
Off-Budget 340B Program Subsidies (Estimated)	\$52.3	CY 2022 ^d

DSH—Disproportionate share hospital UC—Uncompensated care

SOURCES:

- Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission, *March 2023 Report to Congress on Medicaid and CHIP*,
 "Chapter 4: Annual Analysis of Medicaid Disproportionate Share Hospital Allotments to States," March 15, 2023,
 Table 4A-8, https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/Chapter-4-Annual-Analysis-of-Medicaid-DSH-Allotments-to-States.pdf (accessed February 14, 2024).
- b Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to Congress: Medicare and the Health Care Delivery System," June 15, 2022, p. 65, https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/Jun22_MedPAC_Report_to_ Congress_v3_SEC.pdf (accessed February 14, 2024).
- Health Resources and Services Administration, "Justification of Estimates for Appropriations Committees," FY 2024, p. 70, https://www.hrsa.gov/sites/default/files/hrsa/about/budget/budget-justification-fy2024.pdf (accessed February 14, 2024).
- d Drug Channels, "The 340B Program Reached \$54 Billion in 2022—Up 22% vs. 2021," September 24, 2023, https://www.drugchannels.net/2023/09/exclusive-340b-program-reached-54.html (accessed February 14, 2024). Note: The figure is the difference between purchases at 340B discount prices and the value of those drugs at list prices.

BG3818 🖀 heritage.org

and the 340B program all suffer from opaqueness, poor targeting, lack of accountability, and susceptibility to manipulation. That is true despite current reporting requirements, as most of the information reported is for proxy metrics. None of the current reporting results in data suitable for identifying the actual treatment costs of a specific patient or an uninsured patient's eligibility for subsidized health insurance coverage.

Problems with the Medicaid DSH Program

Federal Medicaid DSH funding is still allocated among the states largely based on accidental historical patterns. Similarly, state distribution of Medicaid DSH funds to hospitals relies on proxy measures that poorly correlate with the actual amount of uncompensated care provided by each hospital.

Despite Congress adjusting the allocation formula over the years, wide disparities still exist. In its March 2019 report to Congress, the Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission (MACPAC) stated, "As in our past reports, we find little meaningful relationship between current DSH allotments and the factors that Congress asked MACPAC to consider."²⁸ The report went on to note that the state DSH allotments for fiscal year 2019 ranged "from less than \$100 per uninsured individual in five states to more than \$1,000 per uninsured individual in nine states," and that when measured another way—according to the amounts of charity care reported by hospitals in their 2016 Medicare cost reports—the state allotments ranged "from less than 10 percent in six states to more than 80 percent in six states."²⁹

At the state level, the distribution of Medicaid DSH funds to hospitals is also characterized by wide variations. The current situation is the product of a combination of federal rules and state funding decisions.

The federal Medicaid statute specifies that:

- States must provide DSH payments to any hospital that meets the federal criteria for being "deemed to be a disproportionate share hospital." To qualify for that designation, the hospital must either have a "Medicaid inpatient utilization rate," that is "at least one standard deviation above the mean" for all hospitals in the state that receive Medicaid payments, or have a "low-income utilization rate" of 25 percent or greater, which is calculated based on costs, not patient volume.³⁰
- A state may provide DSH payments to any hospital with a Medicaid inpatient utilization rate of at least 1 percent.³¹ A hospital's Medicaid inpatient utilization rate is the percentage of total inpatient days attributable to Medicaid patients.³²
- A state's DSH payments to a hospital cannot exceed the total amount of uncompensated care provided by the hospital to Medicaid and uninsured patients—calculated as the hospital's cost for treating Medicaid and uninsured patients, minus the total amount of other Medicaid reimbursements and supplemental payments plus all payments from uninsured patients.³³

Within those federal guidelines, states have relatively broad discretion in allocating DSH funds to hospitals. Nationally, 42 percent of all hospitals receive some DSH funding, but there is considerable variation among states. Some states provide Medicaid DSH payments to less than 10 percent of their hospitals, while a few other states provide DSH funding to more than 80 percent of their hospitals.³⁴

While Medicaid DSH payments are intended to fund care for indigent uninsured patients, a hospital may also receive other types of Medicaid supplemental payments. States can manipulate how funds flow to specific hospitals by working within the federal rules governing different types of Medicaid supplemental payments.

For instance, under federal Medicaid rules hospital "uncompensated care" includes not only the cost of treating indigent uninsured patients but also any "Medicaid shortfall"—calculated as the difference between a hospital's costs for treating Medicaid patients and the Medicaid "base rate" reimbursements it received for those patients. Therefore, a state that pays its hospitals low Medicaid base rates could use DSH funding to cover part, or even all, of the "Medicaid shortfall" of a particular hospital—even if the hospital did not treat *any* indigent uninsured patients.

Similarly, federal rules say that state Medicaid programs cannot reimburse hospitals for treating Medicaid patients more than what Medicare would have paid for treating the same patients. However, states are allowed to calculate an upper payment limit (UPL) on an aggregate basis by hospital ownership class (private, state government, local government) and provide supplemental payments to only some hospitals within the applicable class. As MACPAC notes, this means that "UPL payments to individual hospitals can exceed the hospitals' costs as long as total payments for each class of providers are below the UPL."³⁵

By setting its Medicaid base payment rates at low levels and then manipulating the distribution of DSH and UPL supplemental payments to hospitals, a state can steer more Medicaid funding to certain hospitals. Consequently, some states deliberately direct the bulk of their DSH and other supplemental payments to public (usually local government-owned) hospitals, thus forcing private (usually nonprofit) hospitals to cost-shift their losses from treating Medicaid and uninsured patients to private payers.

Problems with Medicare's DSH and UC Payments

Medicare DSH payment adjustments were originally established in 1985. A provision included in the ACA split Medicare DSH funding, starting in 2014, into two payments calculated using different formulas. One-quarter of the amount that would have been paid to hospitals based on the previous DSH formula is now paid based on a calculation of "empirically justified DSH," while the other three-quarters of the funding is now distributed to hospitals as "uncompensated care" payments. Those uncompensated care payments are also annually adjusted to reflect the percentage change in the non-elderly national uninsured rate since 2013 and each eligible hospital's share of total uncompensated care costs. Congress's objective in revising the payment design was to adjust uncompensated care payments downward as the uninsured rate fell and also to adjust for increases or decreases over time in each hospital's uncompensated care costs relative to all other eligible hospitals.

A 2007 analysis by the Medicare Payment Advisory Commission (MedPAC) found Medicare DSH payments to be poorly targeted.³⁶ Despite Congress revising the payment methodology, subsequent MedPAC analyses still found flaws with the current design, which largely result from continued reliance on proxy measures. In particular, MedPAC notes that the payment formulas still disadvantage hospitals that treat a larger share of indigent uninsured patients. Also, the formulas still adjust payments to hospitals for inpatient care under Medicare Part A, but not payments for outpatient care under Medicare Part B.

Consequently, the current formulas do not account for the technology-driven shift of more procedures and services to outpatient settings or the cost to hospitals of providing outpatient treatments to indigent patients. Furthermore, while 82 percent of urban hospitals and 92 percent of rural hospitals are now eligible for these payments, the remaining hospitals are unable to claim these offsets against their uncompensated care costs.³⁷

Problems with the 340B Drug Pricing Program

Like hospital DSH payments, the 340B discount program was intended to subsidize the cost of providing medical care to indigent uninsured patients. Both DSH and 340B are poorly targeted because both are structured to subsidize institutions, as opposed to directly assisting patients. The main functional difference is that DSH payments are "on budget" expenditures by federal and state governments, while 340B subsidies are "off budget" funding extracted from drugmakers and public and private insurance plans.

The principal problem with the 340B program is that covered entities can claim discounts not only for drugs prescribed for their uninsured patients but also for the drugs they prescribe for their *insured* patients.

While 340B hospitals and clinics do serve many indigent and uninsured patients, most of their patients have public or private insurance that covers prescription drugs. For instance, of the 30 million patients served by FQHCs that receive federal grant funding, only 20 percent are uninsured, while about half are Medicaid enrollees, 10 percent are covered by Medicare, and 20 percent have private insurance.³⁸

Under the program's current structure, 340B entities can charge an insured patient's health plan the full cost of the drug, while obtaining the drug at its steeply discounted 340B price. Thus, covered entities can arbitrage the disparities between their drug acquisition costs and insurer reimbursements to pocket the difference. Furthermore, 340B entities can share those proceeds with pharmacies and pharmacy benefit managers (PBMs) in exchange for the pharmacies and PBMs facilitating the transactions.

Congress expected that covered entities would use the 340B program to generate operating revenues, but to limit the program's scope, Congress also included provisions specifying which institutions could participate. It prohibited covered entities from reselling or transferring discounted drugs to an individual "who is not a patient of the entity" and specified that for Medicaid enrollees treated by covered entities, either the 340B discount or the Medicaid rebate could be applied, but not both.³⁹ Because the initial focus of the 340B program was primarily on clinics that receive grant funding from the HRSA, Congress tasked that agency with administering the program.

Since 2010, the program has expanded significantly due to a combination of Congress amending the participation criteria to include more hospitals and the HRSA issuing regulations that define who is an eligible patient in broad terms and that permit covered entities to contract with more pharmacies and pharmacy benefit managers.

Table 2 shows how the 340B program has exponentially expanded over the past 12 years.

Of course, the expansion of the program resulted in more drugs being acquired at 340B prices and larger subsidies flowing to 340B entities and their contract partners. Indeed, one analysis observed that "[t]his 'buy low, sell low' program has evolved into a 'buy low, sell high' program that enables eligible hospitals to generate profits by providing these drugs to well-insured patients."⁴⁰

Analyses of 340B drug purchase data find that, in 2015, drugs purchased by 340B entities had a list price value of \$32.6 billion but that their acquisition cost at 340B prices was \$12.2 billion. By 2022, those purchases had

TABLE 2

Growth in the Number of Institutions Participating in the 340B Program

	2010	2022	Change
Participating Covered Entities			
Hospital	999	3,708	271%
Non-Hospital	2,867	7,852	174%
Total	3,866	11,560	199 %
Active Contract Pharmacies			
Hospital	76	15,551	20,362%
Non-Hospital	428	16,980	3,867%
Total*	503	31,177	6,098%

* Totals are less than the sum of the subsets due to duplication.

SOURCE: Health Resources and Services Administration data published by Pioneer Institute for Public Policy Research, "Growth of 340B Program," https://pioneerinstitute.org/340babuse/growth-of-340b-program/ (accessed February 16, 2024).

BG3818 🖀 heritage.org

grown to a list price value of \$106 billion and 340B acquisition costs of \$53.7 billion. Thus, the difference between list prices and 340B prices indicates that the 340B program generated subsidies to covered entities (and their pharmacy and PBM partners) of around \$20.4 billion in 2015, rising to \$52.3 billion in 2022.⁴¹ The analysis also found that 87 percent of 340B purchases were made by hospitals, while only 13 percent were made by clinics—which were the initial focus of the program.

The 340B program's enormous growth since 2010 has also exacerbated the program's other flaws, namely:

- The increasing capture of subsidy dollars by large corporate entities, most notably chain drug stores, pharmacy benefit managers, and major hospital systems.⁴² One factor is the use of contracts structured to pay the pharmacy a share of the revenue derived by the covered entity, rather than just fixed fees.⁴³
- Inadequate federal oversight to prevent duplicate discounts and the diversion of drugs to ineligible patients.⁴⁴

- Insured patients paying higher copays because cost-sharing provisions of their coverage are linked to list prices rather than the discounted prices actually paid for the drugs.⁴⁵
- Incentives for hospitals to designate newly built or acquired locations in wealthy areas as "child sites" to extend the 340B discounts to them as well. Many of those locations are for medical specialties that tend to prescribe newer and more expensive drugs, such as oncology.⁴⁶
- Perverse incentives for drug companies to compensate for providing substantial rebates and discounts to more patients by setting higher initial launch prices for new drugs. Those incentives have been exacerbated in recent years by Congress enacting other provisions requiring drugmakers to pay additional Medicaid and Medicare rebates when they increase prices for drugs already on the market by more than the general inflation rate.⁴⁷
- Growing concern that hospitals are not using the savings they receive through the 340B program to offset indigent care costs, and that the program may have created incentives to shift care from physician offices to more expensive hospital out-patient settings.⁴⁸ Indeed, one analyst notes, "Unlike non-hospital covered entities, 340B DSH hospitals are not required to use 340B savings to serve vulnerable populations, nor are they required to report how 340B revenues are used."⁴⁹

Guiding Principles for Reforming Indigent Care

The principal goal of reform should be to target funding to meet actual needs. To that end, the key outcomes for a reformed system are that it more precisely identifies the patients who need help and focuses the available funding on treating those patients.

Finally, reforming indigent care subsidies is an important first step toward creating greater price transparency and program accountability. That is particularly important with respect to hospital financing, which is notoriously opaque and riddled with explicit and implicit cross subsidies. Congress has compounded that situation by creating, over the past 30 years, numerous Medicare and Medicaid hospital payment adjustments for different purposes—all based on institutional criteria. As a result, it is now nearly impossible for policymakers to accurately evaluate the effectiveness of those different funding streams, including the ones intended to offset indigent care costs. Reforms would produce the data needed to make better evaluations of actual needs and appropriate funding levels.

How Congress Should Reform Medicaid and Medicare Hospital Payments for Indigent Care. Today, the allocation of federal Medicaid DSH funding among the states is largely based on accidental historical patterns, while the distribution of Medicaid DSH funds to hospitals is mainly based on proxy measures that poorly correlate with need. Similarly, Medicare's DSH and UC payment adjustments are based on the same fundamental design flaw of using proxy measures that poorly correlate with need.

Because Congress expected hospital uncompensated care costs to decline as the ACA extended subsidized health insurance coverage to more low-income individuals, the legislation also included provisions to gradually reduce federal funding for Medicaid and Medicare DSH. Ten years later, millions of previously uninsured individuals now have coverage, and fully two-thirds of the remaining uninsured are eligible for subsidized coverage. However, persistent lobbying by hospitals has successfully prevented the scheduled Medicaid DSH cuts from ever taking effect.

Clearly, Congress's strategy of imposing DSH funding cuts to drive reform of hospital spending has failed. Congress should now pursue the reverse approach of first reforming DSH and later revising federal funding to track declines in uncompensated care costs.

Congress should start by restructuring existing federal Medicaid and Medicare DSH funding into a new Medicaid uncompensated care pool (UCP) program that subsidizes indigent care on a more transparent, equitable, and accountable basis.⁵⁰

While state participation in the consolidated and reformed Medicaid UCP program would continue to be voluntary, federal funding should be conditioned on the state establishing a state-wide UCP that provides claimsbased reimbursement to hospitals for uncompensated care. In other words, a hospital would have to submit to the state pool a claim that identifies the treated individual and the services provided—just as it does for patients covered by private or public insurance plans. Furthermore, the state pools would be required to accept claims from all hospitals within their state that are subject to EMTALA.

This design would ensure equal treatment for all hospitals—which is not currently the case in most states. It would also provide policymakers with better information on the patients treated and the services provided.

Within those basic parameters, each state would select a fee schedule to apply to pool claims and determine the process and timing for adjudicating pool claims.⁵¹ For any period for which the available funding exceeds the

total amount of pending claims, the pool would pay all claims according to the established fee schedule. For any period for which the total amount of pending claims exceeds the available funding, the pool would pay all claims on a *pro rata* basis.

Federal funding for the new UCP program should initially be set at the same amount as current Medicaid DSH (\$16 billion in 2023) plus what Medicare now spends on DSH and UC hospital payment adjustments (\$10.7 billion in 2022).

To maintain a shared federal and state responsibility, the new UCP program would operate under Medicaid and states would have to contribute funding based on each state's standard Federal Medical Assistance Percentage (FMAP) rate—just as they currently do for Medicaid DSH.

As Table 3 shows, reprograming current Medicaid and Medicare DSH spending would initially provide the new Medicaid UCP program with more than \$42 billion a year in available funding. That should be enough to cover all hospital claims for treating indigent uninsured patients.

The new Medicaid UCP program will inherently generate better data on the magnitude and distribution of the costs incurred for treating indigent uninsured patients. Consequently, once the program has been operating for several years, Congress will have a more accurate picture of both the national cost of uncompensated care and each state's share. That will enable Congress to more appropriately revise both the overall level of federal funding and the apportionment of that funding among the states.⁵²

How Congress Should Reform the 340B Drug Discount Program. As noted, the 340B program currently generates more than \$50 billion in "off budget" subsidies to hospitals, clinics, contract pharmacies, and PBMs. Obviously, those vested interests have an enormous financial stake in maintaining the status quo, and thus pose a significant obstacle to reforming the program.

The best course for Congress is to enact a series of reforms designed to gradually reduce the level of unwarranted institutional subsidies while targeting discounted drugs more accurately to needy patients.

Congress should start by limiting 340B entities to designating only one contract pharmacy (but permit the HRSA to waive that restriction for entities without in-house pharmacies) and require the HRSA to contract with a neutral and independent 340B claims data clearinghouse to facilitate verification of 340B claim eligibility.

Limiting the number of contract pharmacies will reduce the opportunities for chain drug stores and PBMs to abuse the program by skimming off revenue for themselves. At the same time, allowing waivers from the "one contract pharmacy" rule for entities without in-house pharmacies

TABLE 3

Available Funding for Medicaid Uncompensated Care Pool Program

Funding Source	In Billions of Dollars	
Federal Government		
Current Medicaid DSH	\$16.0ª	
Current Medicare DSH & UC Payments	\$10.7 ^b	
Total Federal	\$26.7	
State Governments		
Match for Current Federal Medicaid DSH Funds	\$9.4 ª	
Match for Reprogramed Medicare DSH Funds	\$6.3 ^c	
Total States	\$15.7	
Total Federal and State	\$42.4	

DSH-Disproportionate share hospital UC-Uncompensated care

SOURCES:

- Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission, *March 2023 Report to Congress on Medicaid and CHIP*,
 "Chapter 4: Annual Analysis of Medicaid Disproportionate Share Hospital Allotments to States," March 15, 2023,
 Table 4A-8, https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/Chapter-4-Annual-Analysis-of-Medicaid-DSH-Allotments-to-States.pdf (accessed February 15, 2024).
- b Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, "Report to Congress: Medicare and the Health Care Delivery System," June 15, 2022, p. 65, https://www.medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/Jun22_MedPAC_Report_to_Congress_v3_SEC.pdf (accessed February 15, 2024).
- c Authors' calculations. Reprogramming current Medicare DSH and UC funding would increase available federal funding for the Medicaid UC pool program by \$10.7 billion. To draw down all that additional federal funding, states would need to contribute an additional \$6.3 billion in matching funds.

BG3818 🖀 heritage.org

will avoid disrupting non-abusive arrangements.⁵³ Creating a 340B claims data clearinghouse would provide a better mechanism for identifying and correcting instances of improper duplicate discounts. The creation of a 340B claims data clearinghouse is a reform that already has support from key stakeholders.⁵⁴

The next step should be for Congress to require the HRSA to contract with private vendors to adjudicate claims for prescriptions written by 340B-covered entities. Medicare has long used a similar approach of contracting with private vendors (called Medicare Administrative Contractors) to process physician and hospital claims for enrollees covered under traditional Medicare.

Each contract would apply to a specified area (such as a state or region) and the vendors would be responsible for determining a patient's applicable drug coverage, any split billing (such as when a patient presents a manufacturer coupon or a discount card), and any coordination of benefits (if a patient is covered by more than one health plan).

If a patient has public or private drug coverage, the vendor would obtain reimbursement from the patient's plan and pass it on to the dispensing pharmacy. If the patient is uninsured, the dispensing pharmacy would pay the 340B price for the drug, and the entity that originated the prescription would determine the patient's co-payment amount (if any) and would reimburse the pharmacy for the difference between the patient's co-pay and the pharmacy's acquisition cost plus a dispensing fee.

Over time, the functional effect of the adjudication system would be to limit 340B discounts to the drugs consumed by uninsured patients—which was Congress's original intent for the program.

As the final step, Congress should integrate the reformed 340B program with the proposed reforms to DSH payments. Specifically, Congress should include in the updated Medicaid UCP program a provision permitting state UCPs to also pay claims from 340B entities (including those that are not hospitals) for their unreimbursed expenses associated with providing discounted drugs to low-income uninsured patients. Such claims would be for the amount of subsidy provided by the hospital or clinic to the patient, calculated as the difference between the drug's 340B acquisition and dispensing costs and the patient's direct payment for the drug.

Integrating the two sets of reforms in this fashion would result in a more coherent design for directly subsidizing medical care provided to indigent patients. Once that is achieved, there would no longer be any need for Congress to limit pharmacy contracting by 340B entities or to restrict participation in the state UCPs to only hospitals. Under a reformed and integrated system, both hospitals and clinics would have a simpler, clearer, and more accurate way to obtain reimbursement for treating indigent patients.

Conclusion

Today, nearly all Americans have access to one or more sources of health insurance, including heavily subsidized coverage for those with low incomes. Yet, federal programs and policies continue to provide hospitals and clinics with more than \$90 billion a year in direct and indirect indigent care subsidies. That level of funding is likely much greater than the need, given that America now has functionally near-universal health insurance coverage.

Furthermore, the principal sources of that funding are the Medicaid and Medicare DSH programs and the 340B program—each of which is characterized by opaqueness, poor targeting, lack of accountability, and susceptibility to manipulation.

Those problems all stem from the fact that funding is currently distributed based on the characteristics of the recipient institutions rather than the characteristics of the patients being served. Put another way, the current system operates as a "trickle down" approach to funding care for the indigent and uninsured.

It is time for Congress to reform those programs and policies to target existing funding to meet actual needs. To that end, the key outcomes for a reformed system should be that it specifically identifies the patients who need help and focuses available funding on treating them.

Reforming indigent care subsidies is also an important step toward creating greater price transparency and program accountability. That is particularly important with respect to hospital financing, which is notoriously opaque and riddled with explicit and implicit cross subsidies.

In sum, making the health care system more patient-centered requires reforms that give consumers more control over health care dollars and decisions, as well as reforms that incentivize providers to compete based on delivering better value to patients. Reforming current funding for indigent care to focus on patients rather than institutions will not only do a better job of directing assistance to those most in need but will also compliment broader efforts to make government spending on medical care more transparent and accountable.

Edmund F. HaisImaier is Senior Research Fellow in the Center for Health and Welfare Policy at The Heritage Foundation. **Miles Pollard** is a Policy Analyst for Economic Policy in the Center for Energy, Climate, and Environment at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- 1. For additional information, see Edmund F. Haislmaier, "Health Care Reform: Design Principles for a Patient-Centered, Consumer-Based Market," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 2128, April 23, 2008, https://www.heritage.org/health-care-reform/report/health-care-reform-design -principles-patient-centeredconsumer-based.
- 2. 2 U.S. Code § 1396a(a)(13)(A)(iv), as originally added by § 2173 of Public Law No. 97–35.
- Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission, "Disproportionate Share Hospital Payments," https://www.macpac.gov/subtopic /disproportionate-share-hospital-payments/ (accessed February 8, 2024).
- 4. John Holahan, Brian K. Bruen, and David Liska, "The Decline in Medicaid Spending Growth in 1996: Why Did It Happen?" Urban Institute, September 1, 1998, https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/66761/410365-The-Decline-In-Medicaid-Spending-Growth-In--.PDF (accessed February 8, 2024).
- 5. Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission, "Report to Congress on Medicaid Disproportionate Share Hospital Payments," February 2016, p. 4, https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2016/01/Report-to-Congress-on-Medicaid-DSH.pdf (accessed February 8, 2024).
- 6. Public Law No. 102–234 § 3(b), codified at 42 U.S. Code § 1396r-4.
- 7. The ACA included provisions that expanded Medicaid eligibility to all adults with incomes below 138 percent of the federal poverty level (FPL) and provided substantial subsidies for the purchase of private coverage through the new exchanges to individuals and families with incomes between 100 percent and 400 percent of the FPL. The authors of the ACA expected that, as a result, nearly all low-income uninsured individuals would gain health insurance coverage. Consequently, they included the provisions cutting DSH funding (which also helped to offset the cost of the bill's coverage subsidies).
- Postponements of the Medicaid DSH cuts were included in: Public Law No. 113–67, Public Law No. 113–93, Public Law No. 114–10, Public Law No. 115–123, Public Law No. 116–59, Public Law No. 116–69, Public Law No. 116–94, Public Law No. 116–136, Public Law No. 116–159, Public Law No. 116–215, Public Law No. 116–260, Public Law No. 118–15, and Public Law No. 118–35.
- 9. Public Law No. 98-21 § 601 et.seq., codified at 42 U.S. Code § 1395ww.
- 10. Public Law No. 99-272 § 1905, codified at 42 U.S. Code § 1395ww(d)(5)(F).
- 11. Public Law No. 111-148 § 3133, codified at 42 U.S. Code § 1395ww(d)(5)(F)(r).
- 12. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "Disproportionate Share Hospital (DSH): The Medicare DSH Adjustment (42 CFR 412.106)," https://www .cms.gov/Medicare/Medicare-Fee-for-Service-Payment/AcuteInpatientPPS/dsh (accessed February 8, 2024).
- 13. Public Law No. 102–585 § 602, codified at 42 U.S. Code § 256b.
- 14. For a summary of the history, rules, and operation of the 340B discount program see Jackson Hammond, "Primer: The 340B Drug Pricing Program," American Action Forum, June 16, 2022, https://www.americanactionforum.org/insight/primer-the-340b-pricing-program/ (accessed February 8, 2024).
- 15. Public Law No. 109-171 § 6004 and Public Law No. 111-148 § 7101(a).
- 16. Health Resources and Services Administration, "Notice Regarding Section 602 of the Veterans Health Care Act of 1992; Contract Pharmacy Services," *Federal Register*, Vol. 61, No. 165 (August 23, 1996), p. 43549, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/1996/08/23/96-21485/notice-regarding -section-602-of-the-veterans-health-care-act-of-1992-contract-pharmacy-services. (accessed February 8, 2024).
- 17. Health Resources and Services Administration, "Notice Regarding 340B Drug Pricing Program-Contract Pharmacy Services," *Federal Register*, Vol. 75, No. 43 (March 5, 2010), p. 10272, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2010/03/05/2010-4755/notice-regarding-340b-drug-pricing-program -contract-pharmacy-services (accessed February 8, 2024).
- 18. Public Law No. 99-272 § 9121, codified at 42 U.S. Code § 1395dd.
- 19. EMTALA also contributes to emergency department overcrowding as Medicaid enrollees with limited access to non-hospital care seek treatment in hospital emergency departments for non-emergency conditions.
- 20. The Health Centers Consolidation Act of 1996 (Public Law No. 104–299) reorganized the funding that community health centers had been receiving from various health care and welfare programs into a single program administered by the HRSA. (Section 330 of the Public Health Services Act, codified at 42 U.S. Code § 254b, et seq.) Funds are distributed as grants to health centers for two basic purposes: (1) capital projects, such as construction, acquisition, or expansion, or improvement of facilities and technology, and (2) operating expenses, which subsidize community health centers' provision of patient care.
- 21. Kaiser Family Foundation, "State Health Facts: Community Health Center Delivery Sites and Patient Visits," https://www.kff.org/other/state-indicator /community-health-center-sites-and-visits/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%7B%22colld%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D (accessed February 9, 2024).
- 22. Ibid., and Kaiser Family Foundation, "Community Health Center Revenues by Payer Source," https://www.kff.org/other/state-indicator/community -health-center-revenues-by-payer-source/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%7B%22colld%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D (accessed February 9, 2024).

- 23. Edmund F. Haislmaier, "Health Insurance Enrollment in 2021 and Its Implications for 2023," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5303, February 13, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2023-02/IB5303.pdf.
- 24. News release, "CMS Releases Latest Enrollment Figures for Medicare, Medicaid, and Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP)," Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, December 21, 2021, https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/news-alert/cms-releases-latest-enrollment-figures-medicare-medicaid -and-childrens-health-insurance-program-chip (accessed February 9, 2024).
- 25. Congressional Budget Office, "Who Went Without Health Insurance in 2019, and Why?" September 2020, https://www.cbo.gov/publication/56658 (accessed February 9, 2024).
- 26. The cut-off for ACA subsidies is 400 percent of the federal poverty level (FPL). So, 9 percent of the uninsured have incomes above \$30,000 for an individual, and above \$120,000 for a family of four. More individuals are currently eligible for partially subsidized coverage as a result of legislation that temporarily removed (for 2021 through 2025) the 400 percent of FPL income cap on subsidy eligibility.
- 27. At the other end of the scale, the 11 percent of the uninsured with incomes below the FPL living in states that have not expanded Medicaid could obtain subsidized ACA exchange coverage at almost no cost by increasing their earnings. Those individuals are all able-bodied adults, most of whom do not have dependent children. Working full time at just the federal minimum wage of \$7.25 an hour would bring their incomes up to the FPL.
- Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission, *Report to Congress on Medicaid and CHIP*, "Chapter 3: Annual Analysis of Disproportionate Share Hospital Allotments to States," March 2019, p. 78, https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/March-2019-Report-to-Congress-on -Medicaid-and-CHIP.pdf (accessed February 9, 2024).
- 29. Ibid.
- 30. 42 U.S. Code § 1396r-4(b).
- 31. 42 U.S. Code § 1396r-4(d)(3).
- 32. The terms "Medicaid inpatient utilization rate" and "inpatient day" are defined at 42 U.S. Code § 1396r-4(b)(2).
- Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission, "Medicaid Base and Supplemental Payments to Hospitals," *Issue Brief*, March 2019, p. 4, https:// www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/Medicaid-Base-and-Supplemental-Payments-to-Hospitals.pdf (accessed February 9, 2024).
- 34. Fewer than 10 percent of hospitals in Arkansas, Illinois, Iowa, Maine, and North Dakota receive DSH payments, while more than 80 percent of hospitals in Kentucky, New Hampshire, New York, and Vermont receive DSH payments. Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission, *Report to Congress on Medicaid and CHIP*, March 2023, Table 4A-5, pp. 121–123, https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/MACPAC_March-2023 -Report-WEB-Full-Booklet_508.pdf (accessed February 13, 2024).
- 35. Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission, "Medicaid Base and Supplemental Payments to Hospitals," p. 5.
- 36. Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, *Report to the Congress: Medicare Payment Policy*, March 2007, pp. 85–87, https://www.medpac.gov/wp -content/uploads/import_data/scrape_files/docs/default-source/reports/Mar07_EntireReport.pdf (accessed February 9. 2024).
- 37. Medicare Payment Advisory Commission, *Report to Congress: Medicare and the Health Care Delivery System*, June 2022, pp. 65–67, https://www .medpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/Jun22_MedPAC_Report_to_Congress_v4_SEC.pdf (accessed February 9, 2024).
- 38. Health Resources and Services Administration, "National Data," 2021, Table 4: Selected Patient Characteristics, https://data.hrsa.gov/tools/data -reporting/program-data/national/table?tableName=4&year=2021 (accessed February 9, 2024).
- 39. 42 U.S. Code § 256b(a)(5).
- 40. Ge Bai, Sunjay Letchuman, and David A. Hyman, "Do Nonprofit Hospitals Deserve Their Tax Exemption?" *New England Journal of Medicine*, Vol. 389, No. 3 (July 20, 2023), https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp2303245 (accessed February 9, 2024).
- 41. Drug Channels, "The 340B Program Reached \$54 Billion in 2022—Up 22% vs. 2021," September 24, 2023, https://www.drugchannels.net/2023/09 /exclusive-340b-program-reached-54.html (accessed February 9, 2024).
- 42. A 2018 Government Accountability Office report found that "the majority (75 percent) of 340B contract pharmacies were chain pharmacies, while 20 percent were independent pharmacies.... In contrast, slightly over half of all pharmacies nationwide are chain pharmacies and about one-third are independent. The five biggest pharmacy chains—CVS, Walgreens, Walmart, Rite-Aid, and Kroger—represented a combined 60 percent of 340B contract pharmacies, but only 35 percent of all pharmacies nationwide." U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Drug Discount Program: Federal Oversight of Compliance at 340B contract Pharmacies Needs Improvement," June 2018, pp. 20 and 21, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-18-480.pdf (accessed February 9, 2024).
- 43. Ibid., p. 25.
- 44. Ibid., p. 44. See also U.S. Government Accountability Office, "340B Drug Discount Program: Oversight of the Intersection with the Medicaid Drug Rebate Program Needs Improvement," January 2020, p. 27, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-20-212.pdf (accessed February 9, 2024).
- 45. Drug Channels, "How Hospitals and PBMs Profit—and Patients Lose—from 340B Contract Pharmacies," July 23, 2020, https://www.drugchannels.net /2020/07/how-hospitals-and-pbms-profitand.html (accessed February 9, 2024).
- 46. Rena M. Conti and Peter B. Bach, "The 340B Drug Discount Program: Hospitals Generate Profits by Expanding to Reach More Affluent Communities," *Health Affairs*, Vol. 33, No. 10 (October 2014), https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2014.0540 (accessed February 9, 2024).

- 47. 42 U.S. Code § 1396r-8(c)(2); § 1395w-3a(i); and § 1395w-114b. "Under those provisions, manufacturers would have an incentive to launch new drugs at a higher price to offset slower growth in prices over time." See Congressional Budget Office, "Additional Information About Prescription Drug Legislation," August 4, 2022, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2022-08/58355-Prescription-Drug.pdf (accessed February 9, 2024).
- 48. Elsa Pearson and Austin Frakt, "340B Is a Well-Intentioned Drug Discount Program Gone Awry," STAT, March 18, 2018, https://www.statnews.com /2018/03/22/340b-drug-discount-program-gone-awry/ (accessed February 9, 2024). Also see Jeah Jung, Wendy Y. Xu, and Yamini Kalidindi, "Impact of the 340B Drug Pricing Program on Cancer Care Site and Spending in Medicare," *Health Services Research*, Vol. 53, No. 5 (October 2018), https:// onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/1475-6773.12823#pane-pcw-related (accessed February 9, 2024).
- Karen Mulligan, "The 340B Drug Pricing Program: Background, Ongoing Challenges, and Recent Developments," USC Schaeffer Center, October 14, 2021, p. 10, https://healthpolicy.usc.edu/wp-content/uploads/2022/07/USC_Schaeffer_340BDrugPricingProgram_WhitePaper.pdf (accessed February 9, 2024).
- 50. While seven states currently operate "uncompensated care pools" under Medicaid waivers, those pools do not align with the reforms proposed in this Backgrounder. For instance, those existing state pools limit participation to a subset of providers, and in some cases divert funding to non-provider entities. They also allocate funding using proxy metrics, and some pools provide "Medicaid shortfall" payments to hospitals. See Madelyn Klabunde, "Using 1115 Waivers to Fund State Uncompensated Care Pools," State Health Access Data Assistance Center, October 4, 2019, https://www.shadac.org /news/using-1115-waivers-fund-state-uncompensated-care-pools (accessed February 10, 2024).
- 51. A state could use any public insurer fee schedule (such as from Medicare or Medicaid) or private insurer fee schedule and could set reimbursement rates at any percentage (+/-) of the selected fee schedule. Similarly, a state could elect to reconcile and pay claims on an annual, semi-annual, quarterly, or monthly basis.
- 52. "The Commission has long held that DSH funding should be better targeted to states that have higher levels of uncompensated care, consistent with the original statutory intent." See Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission, *Report to Congress on Medicaid and CHIP*, "Chapter 1: Improving the Structure of Disproportionate Share Hospital Allotment Reductions," March 2019, https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019 /03/Improving-the-Structure-of-DSH-Allotment-Reductions.pdf (accessed February 10, 2024).
- 53. For instance, a rural clinic without an in-house pharmacy might reasonably want to contract with multiple, independently owned, local pharmacies in its service area to make it easier for its patients to get their medications.
- 54. See Alliance to Save America's 340B Program, "Principles for Ensuring the 340B Program Benefits Patients and True Safety-Net Providers," https:// www.asap340b.org/_files/ugd/b11210_318c9f05aca84d17abef9296659a86b8.pdf?index=true (accessed February 10, 2024), and American Hospital Association, "AHA Responds to Senate Bipartisan RFI on the 340B Drug Pricing Program," July 21, 2023, https://www.aha.org/lettercomment/2023 -07-21-aha-responds-senate-bipartisan-rfi-340b-drug-pricing-program (accessed February 10, 2024).